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Report from Quaker House Brussels

Introduction
This report is an update on the written report we provided to the British Committee in March 2012. We hope this report will give you a flavour of what has been happening here in Brussels.

Staff Matters

We reported last time that we had recruited a new Office Manager; unfortunately, as I think I reported orally at the meeting, that did not go to plan and we had to let her go. 
Since then, we have recruited Viviane Nolf who has now worked with us since April and we have just confirmed her contract after a period of 3 months of probation. She has settled in well and we are optimistic that this is a long-term arrangement.

The most important news on staff matters is the appointment of the two new Representatives: Gordon Matthews, a British Friend who may well be known to some of you; and Alexandra (Sasha) Bosbeer, a Dutch/US Friend. They are both Friends of long standing (Gordon is a birthright Friend; Sasha has been a Friend for 20 years – though most of that time associated with US Yearly Meetings). The handover process has begun and they will take up their posts at the beginning of October.

Our contracts will end at the end of October, but most of the overlap will be taken up by us moving and taking the rest of our annual holiday accrued, which we have to take before we leave in order to avoid QCEA having to pay us large additional sums of money.

Finally, the three Programme Assistants who have been with us since October/November 2011 are coming to the end of their contracts. Hannah and Cat have left (as at the end of June) and Isabel will leave at the end of July. She accepted a one-month extension to her contract to assist in the managing of the visit of the Quaker Youth Pilgrimage to QCEA over the last weekend in July. 

Work Programme

We report here only on aspects of the work programme which are new since the last report.

Human Rights

European Union competence on criminal justice

The focus over the last few months has been:
· With regard to the Green Paper on Detention, we have been involved in an NGO meeting with Commission officials which, whilst being a good meeting, indicated that progress in these matters would be extremely slow. As a result, we co-authored a letter to the European Commissioner responsible for this area of work, Viviane Reding which is now available on our website: http://www.qcea.org/2012/06/open-letter-to-viviane-reading-on-pre-trial-detention/.
· With regard to the legislative proposals on victims’ rights, the amendments on restorative justice which we had pursued made it into the report which was voted on in the European Parliament in a joint meeting of the Committee on Civil Liberties, Justice and Home Affairs and the Committee on Women’s Rights and Gender Equality in late March. Several of these amendments did get through and are now part of the report which will go to the European Parliament plenary, probably in the autumn. A full report about the details of this can be found in the May 2012 edition of Around Europe.
· Liz has continued her active engagement with the Human Rights and Democracy Network (HRDN) and as a result was one of 5 NGO representatives invited to lunch with the Member State Ambassadors on the Political and Security Committee for a dialogue on the recently agreed EU Strategic Framework and Action Plan on Human Rights and Democracy. Liz was able to make a number of important points about coherence between human rights policy inside and outside the EU and especially the contradiction between requiring partner countries to have signed and ratified the UN Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture (OPCAT) and the fact that some Member States have not signed and/or ratified this document themselves. Liz has been able to follow up with a number of the Ambassadors to try to put pressure on their governments to sign or ratify this.

EU Response to Terrorism

The further briefing paper on this issue, assessing the impact of the biannual discussion papers issued by the EU Counter-Terrorism Coordinator, is in the final stages of preparation and will be ready to go on the website by the end of July.
Peace

Joint work with EPLO
As a result of the transition between Representatives at QCEA, our work with EPLO has taken a bit of a back seat. However, Martina is participating again as a trainer in the EPLO training course on EU Structures and Conflict Prevention in July and the two new Representatives will take part as participants. This will also allow them to meet some of the EPLO colleagues.
Energy Security, Climate Change and Conflict
We submitted our carbon footprint baseline to QPSW and highlighted the issues we found with the calculation method.
We submitted a detailed paper on the issues which our carbon footprint raises for the organisation to Council in May 2012 and this will form the basis for future discussion and decision-making.

We published a number of articles and blog posts on issues relating to sustainability and energy security and we are working on a number of Commission Consultations.

The appointment of the new Representatives will have an impact on this programme of work; Paul will come to the end of his contract in October 2012 and this contract cannot be renewed for financial reasons. As a result, any work on this programme will have to become part of the core programme of QCEA and therefore a certain amount of change in terms of the breadth and volume of both this and other programmes will have to take place in the next six to twelve months.
EU Multiannual Financial Framework post 2013 
During the last three months, we participated in a number of meetings, most importantly a meeting with the forthcoming Cypriot Presidency (the meeting took place before the Presidency started) to establish the priorities for this from the Presidency point of view. It is clear that this will be a drawn-out debate between Member States. The extent to which QCEA will continue to work on this post-October is to be seen.
We also continued to work on the Research Framework Programme: Horizon 2020 in this context. For more details: see below.

Israel and Palestine
·  We have worked hard on issues relating to the position of the Dutch Government in cooperation with Netherlands YM and VVQREA. The minute of Netherlands YM is available on our website (http://www.qcea.org/2012/06/netherlands-yearly-meeting-on-the-israeli-palestinian-conflict/) and reflects the position of the YM. The fact that the Government fell just before they were due to upgrade their relationship with Israel has led to a slowing down of this process. More work will need to be done to stop this once a new government has been formed.
· We continue to work on issues around the import of Settlement Goods into the EU and cooperation with QPSW on this is developing. There appears to be a possibility of stepping up this work under the forthcoming Irish Presidency and we will have initial discussions with Christian Aid Ireland in early July.

· In the context of our work on the forthcoming European Research Framework Programme: Horizon 2020 (in the context of the work on the MFF – see above) we have issued a detailed briefing paper with a number of areas in which we see scope for improvement. This was sent to a large number of relevant decision-makers. In terms of the detailed advocacy work, we decided to focus primarily on the issue of the participation of organisations who operate in illegal settlements in the West Bank and Martina had a series of meetings – significantly targeted at key MEPs – to get our proposed amendment into the discussion in the European Parliament. The deadline for submitting amendments is 12 July 2012; we expect that our amendment will be put forward by at least one of the political groups. The vote in Committee will be after the summer break and we will have to see how that goes. There may be a need for a targeted Action Alert at that time.
· We have continued our Action Alerts on a number of different issues relating to Palestine/Israel. This is a very effective way of keeping pressure on decision-makers. The Action Alert list continues to grow.

· Martina has continued her work on trying to convince the EU to close its Crisis Management Mission relating to the border crossing in Rafah in Gaza. The latest developments are:
· The mission has been downsized again and now consists of only 4 people, based not in Ashkelon but in the EU Mission in Tel Aviv plus 2 local staff based in Gaza City; this suggests that the Mission, while not technically closed, is no longer consuming such large amounts of EU funding;

· We have asked Fiona Hall, MEP, to put another (3rd) written question to the External Action Service in order to obtain the answers to the two parts of the last question which were not included in that response.

Study Tour

The Study Tour was very successful although we had a smaller group than usual. It visited Strasbourg and participants enjoyed this very much (despite the long journey).
The date for the next Study Tour has not been fixed yet; this will have to be done by the new Representatives. Given that the QCEA biennial conference is due to take place in November 2013, our recommendation will be to have the next Study Tour in 2014, preferably in the summer.

Linking with Friends in Europe and other Outreach Activities
This year, the spring was full of opportunities for reaching out to Friends through attendance at various Yearly Meetings and other gatherings. Unfortunately, a lot of them took place over the same two weekends so that we could not attend as many as we would have liked to.
Paul attended the World Conference in Kenya, Martina and Liz attended Netherlands YM, Martina attended Britain Yearly Meeting, and Liz attended Switzerland YM.
Finances

We have received funding for two years from Polden Puckham Charitable Foundation for the work on Palestine/Israel; we have received funding from Irish Quaker Faith in Action for the third PA post; and we have applied to Joseph Rowntree Charitable Trust for funding for the programme of work on peace and on Palestine/Israel. The meeting with Trustees is scheduled for 7 July 2012; the decision by the Trust is anticipated after 16 July.
Quaker House

Quaker House is very busy with lettings and appreciated by those using it. This is beginning to have a positive impact on our lettings-related income which will fund the stocking up of the House Reserve as agreed by Council at its last meeting.
And in conclusion…
As this might be our last report to the British Committee, we would like to thank you for all the support you have given us over what will amount to 10 years.

Martina Weitsch and Liz Scurfield

Representatives
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